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PUBLIC HEARING OF CASCO TOWNSHIP   

PLANNING COMMISSION  

February 27, 2019; 6 PM   

    

Members Present: Chairman David Campbell, Vice Chair Dian Liepe, ZBA Representative Dave Hughes 

and PC members Greg Knisley and Dan Fleming  

Absent: Board Representative Judy Graff, Secretary Lewis Adamson 

Staff Present: Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary and Zoning Administrator Tasha Smalley   

Also Present: Clerk Cheri Brenner, Supervisor Allan Overhiser, Trustee Paul Macyauski and 5 interested 

citizens (Sign in Sheet Attachment #6)   

 

 

1 Call to order:  The meeting was called to order at 6 PM by Chairman Campbell.   

 

2 Review and Approve of Agenda:  The agenda (Attachment #1) was reviewed and there were no 

changes to the agenda.   

 

3 Reading of Public Hearing Notice and Special Meeting: Chairman Campbell read the Public Notice 

(Attachment #2) that was in the South Haven Tribune on Feb. 10, 2019 

 

4 Open Public Hearing on Marijuana: Chairperson Campbell opened the Public Hearing portion of 

the meeting at 6:07 PM.  He read the Proposed Ordinance on Marijuana (Attachment #3).  

A. Public Comment on Marijuana: Chairman Campbell invited public comment.  There was none. 

B. Planning Commission discussion on Marijuana: None 

C. Final Comments on Marijuana:  None 

5 Close Public Hearing on Marijuana:  6:10 PM 

6 Discussion and decision for proposed text of Prohibition of Recreational Marijuana: 

A motion was made by Fleming, seconded by Knisley to approve Amendment 3.42 Prohibition of 

Recreational Marijuana Establishments. 

Roll Call vote:  Campbell – yes; Liepe – yes; Fleming – yes; Knisley – yes.   (Hughes arrived at 

meeting at 6:12, after vote was taken).  All in favor. MSC. 

 

7 Open Public Hearing on Building Height:  Chairman Campbell opened the Building Height Proposed 

Amendment at 6:12 PM.  Campbell read the proposed ordinance (attachment #4). 

A. Public Comment on Building Height: Invited public comments.  There was none. 

B. Planning Commission discussion on Building Height:  Campbell invited PC comments.  There 

was none. 

C. Final Comments on Building Height:  There was no comments. 

8 Close Public Hearing on Building Height: The public portion of the meeting was close at 6:15 PM. 

9 Discussion and decision for proposed text of building Height: A motion by Liepe, supported by 

Knisley to approve the Amendments to Sections 3.28, 5.03, 6.03, 7A.03, 7B.03, 8.03, 9.03, 11.03 

and 12.03 concerning Building Height.  Roll Call vote:  Campbell – yes, Liepe – yes, Fleming – yes, 

Hughes – yes, Knisley – yes.  All in favor.  MSC. 

 

10 Open Public Hearing on Exterior Lighting:  Chairman Campbell opened the public meeting on 

Exterior Lighting at 6:17 PM.  Campbell read the proposed Ordinance on Exterior Lighting. 

A. Public Comment on Exterior Lighting:  Chairman invited public comment. 
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Maureen Perideaux, 7258 Beach Street, had a couple of comments.  Her first concern was in 

the Intent section 3.41 A.  She said the current text on light trespass is good, but there is more 

to the intent.  The other part of intent was to protect the night skies so we could see the stars, 

which is in line the Master Plan.  The Master Plan states we want to preserve our rural 

character and preserve our natural beauty.  Perideaux stated she would like to see protection 

of the night skies added to the intent of the ordinance.  She said this would be a bigger broader 

vision, and in line with the Master Plan.   

 

Perideaux’s second comment was concerning Section 3.41 B Applicability, which states it only 

applies to lighting installed after the effective date of this ordinance.  This whole thing would 

be more effective if we would say all properties and give a 3- or 5-year period for existing 

homes to comply.  Her reason for this is to protect our skies, so that we don’t turn into another 

Kalamazoo or Grand Rapids. 

 

Perideaux expressed a 3rd concern with Section 3.41 E Exemptions, where it exempts 

residential decorative lighting.  This is very vague.  We have three story homes where the front 

door is on the second story and the front door light shines right down into neighbors’ homes.  

The reason this was brought to the township initially was for the protection of residential 

areas.   Exempting residential lighting defeats the purpose. 

 

Zoning Administrator Smalley said Zoning Ordinances are grandfathered.  If you are predated 

when an ordinance goes in effect, you are grandfathered no matter what.  That is how zoning 

ordinances work.  When something new comes in, you can’t change existing, but moving 

forward it applies. 

 

Chairman Campbell made a clarifying statement.  It is from this point forward.  He said the 

Planning Commission is aware of that. 

 

Zoning Administrator Smalley continued, some types of ordinances like policing ordinances that 

are not grandfathered, but zoning ordinances are grandfathered. 

 

The public comment portion of the meeting was closed at 6:32.   

 

B. Planning Commission discussion on Exterior Lighting:  

Knisley recalled that Ellingsen said, when lighting was changed on an existing home, it would 

have to be brought into compliance.   

 

Smalley agreed.  Anything going forward would have to comply. 

 

Knisley said he understood Perideaux’s concern on the intent.  It might be a matter of wording.  

We had lot of the dialog on where we are going with this.  There is a statement in there 

(Section 3.41 A Intent)  where we say light pollution is not necessarily just sky pollution but 

cannot go onto neighbor’s property.  Maybe that is not specific enough.  At least that line 

whether it is “light pollution” or whether it is saying it is “Dark Sky Compliant” or something 

like that.  The issue is interpreting it.  “Light Pollution” is what we are chasing.  We may not be 

specific enough or maybe we are.  He does understand Perideaux’s position, but it may be just 

a matter of wording.  We have had discussion on decorative lighting and specifically where and 
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when.  We talked about putting a timeframe on that.  That might be a valid point.  This leaves it 

wide open.  What constitutes decorative lighting and what is the time frame for such 

decorative lighting? 

 

Campbell asked for clarification on Knisley’s comment “Wide Open”. 

 

Knisley recalled the discussion on decorative lighting, whether it was seasonal and whether we 

had time limits to it, or whether it fell outside of the bounds of something that was not the 

intent of what we are trying to do.  There are a lot of properties that have seasonal light pretty 

much year around.  It leaves us wide open.  “Decorative Lighting” – What is “decorative 

lighting”?  Did we specify “decorative lighting”?  In our discussions we talked about whether it 

had a time frame for decorative lighting.  Is it going to be seasonal? 

 

Hughes said we discussed that and decided it would be pretty hard to enforce, and that was 

why they didn’t include it. 

 

Knisley said he remember the diagrams superseded our dialog with light not overshadowing 

property lines and are fully cut off.  

 

Liepe said we also discussed lumens and how bright it should be.  That helps with decorative 

lighting also.  At one time we talked about decorative lighting having a length of time.  We 

talked about Christmas lights being up for 30 days.  I don’t want someone to tell me I can’t 

keep them up more than 30 days.  That is hard to police.  But I thought we had something 

about how bright they could be.   

 

Knisley said we put in a comparative to “100 watt incandescent or equivalent”.   

 

Fleming said the Dark Sky Compliant definition is unnecessary.  He said he is leery about that 

term because it may appear to have more meaning than the PC intends.  He suggested just 

have “fully cut off”.  The definition of “Dark Sky Compliant” is “fully cut off”.  We define “fully 

cut off” below.  The other thing is Fleming said he thinks this is way too comprehensive for the 

problem.  We define this is a problem in a small area of the township.  This potential 

amendment goes for the whole township.  Fleming stated he does not think we have proved 

this is really a public health issue; safety, moral, prosperity, general welfare.  We should not 

pass it.  I know we have put a lot of work into it.  Over the past months as he thought about it 

and said it is too much.  He does not feel the PC has proved that we need to pass this on to the 

board. 

 

Chairman Campbell question Fleming’s statement “this is a small area of the township”.   

 

Fleming said it is where the close housing is. 

 

Campbell said that is potentially everything west of Blue Star.   

 

Fleming said the complaint was basically one neighborhood.   
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Campbell said the township has expressed the need to grow.  That is for a number of reasons.  

One of our going forward responsibilities is to anticipate the issues.  This is one of those issues 

when you get west of Blue Star where the density of the housing is clearly something that we 

need to be proactive on to keep complaints from rolling in.  He disagreed with Flemings 

assessment, but they will have a chance to vote. 

 

Maureen Perideaux said this is not just an immediate localized problem.  As we build bigger it is 

for the next generation and the next.  As we look at satellite images from space, people are not 

turning off.  We need to protect the natural resources we have.  That is why people want to live 

here.  We like the skies, we like the trees, we like the atmosphere.  It is not just for now, but for 

the future. 

 

11 Close Public Hearing on Lighting:  There being no additional public comment, Chairman 

Campbell closed the public portion of the meeting at 6:15. 

 

12 Discussion and decision for proposed text of Exterior Lighting: 

Fleming said, as he mentioned at other meetings, as he looks out his window, he can see lights 

from various houses ½ mile or a mile away.  If the power goes out, he can look out and see 

where it is out.  Also, Carter Automotive has a light and in a blizzard that light shining on the 

road is a safety issue.  Fleming said this is going too far, too fast.   

 

Hughes said he does not see where this ordinance would change that. 

 

Fleming said if everybody has lights downward facing, that light would not go onto the road. 

 

Hughes said the road would be public property.  The ordinance is meant to keep light off 

private property. 

 

Campbell said you will still be able to see lights.  There is nothing you can do about that, but it 

is basically meant to keep it as the diagram shows, down. 

 

Hughes added if everyone in his neighborhood had downward lighting, he could still see the 

lights, but it would not be shining on his property. 

 

Knisley said you are eliminating the “nuisance glare”.  You are basically saying you cannot have 

nuisance glare.  Dark Sky Compliant is a term used nationwide.  We don’t say everyone has to 

turn their lights onto the road.  If there is a safety issue at an intersection, we should be talking 

to the county and saying we need street lights put in.  There are areas where intersections just 

happen to have business signs or lights, that makes it nice, but is not something we want to 

encourage or discourage to have their lights on to light the road.  Knisley said this (the lighting 

ordinance) is a good measure for the township. 

 

C. Final Comments on Exterior Lighting: 

Chairperson Campbell said we have had some good discussion on this and have folks, like 

Fleming, that have not been fully supportive of the full dark sky compliance. 
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Liepe said she supports what Fleming is saying because she personally doesn’t feel we should 

be told what to do and sometimes it bothers her when we get to these points.  However, she 

does know people who steps over the boundaries too.  She said something needs to be done.  

There is some good stuff (in the proposed ordinance) and some maybe some not as far as it 

could be in some places.  This is like a compromise and maybe something more will need to be 

done in the future, but she thinks this is a good step. 

 

Fleming said there are a lot of good ideas in the ordinance.  He just does not think it is our job 

to require it.    

 

Campbell said we need to put it to a vote.  Fleming has a right to express his feelings, but we 

should put it to a vote and vote our conscious.   

 

A motion was made by Hughes, supported by Knisley to recommend the adoption of the 

Lighting Ordinance to the board.  Roll call vote:  Campbell – yes, Liepe – yes, Fleming – no, 

Hughes – yes, Knisley – yes.  Vote of 4 to 1.  MSC. 

 

13 Adjournment of Special Meeting:  Campbell said we have wrapped up the three items for the 

public hearing.  He thanked everyone for the efforts they have put into all of these.  Campbell 

adjourned the Public Hearing at 6:38. 

 

 

Attachment #1:  Agenda 

Attachment #2:  Public Notice 

Attachment #3:  Marijuana Proposed Ordinance 

Attachment #4:  Building Height Proposed Ordinance 

Attachment #5:  Exterior Lighting Proposed Ordinance 

Attachment #6:  Sign-in sheet 

 

Next Meeting:  March 20th Regular Meeting; 7 PM 

               March 27th Special Meeting; 6 PM 

 

                              

Minutes Prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary 
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